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ITEM NO. 2(2): GENERAL PLAN UPDATE (MAUI ISLAND PLAN: CHAPTER 7
(LAND USE)) (C.C. No. 07-54)

CHAIR BAISA: . . .(gavel). . . Good afternoon. Will the General Plan Committee
meeting please come to order? The Chair will note that it is 1:42 or 3, depending
on how closely you look at the clock, and that a quorum is present. Today is
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January 5, 2012 and it's 1:30 sort of. Okay, this is the first meeting of the year of
the General Plan Committee. And first of all I'd like to wish everybody a happy
new year if I haven't had the opportunity to speak with you yet this year. I am
freshly back from a very nice vacation in Mexico and so kind of raring to go.
We have a lot of work before us in this Committee. We would like very much, of
course, to complete the working on the Maui Island Plan on time, which means
that we're going to have to work very hard in order to get there. I'd like to ask
everyone in the room if you would please make sure that your cell phone is on the
silent mode, and if it isn't then would you please do that right now. I'm going to
check my own. We go out of here during the noon hour and then forget to switch
`em back. I also would like to work. . .continue to work and thank my Committee
Vice-Chair Don Couch for, for presiding over the meeting that was held on
December 15, 2011. Thank you very much, Don.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And thank you, Members, for being here. Our voting Members who
are here today, Don Couch, my Committee Vice-Chair, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair Elle Cochran. . .I mean Member Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: We're all going to be Chairs today. Elle Cochran, thank you for being
here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Riki Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And Joe Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Excused for the time being are
Members Carroll and Member Victorino. Okay, from the Administration we have
with us John Summers, Administrative Planning Officer from the Department of
Planning.
MR. SUMMERS: Aloha, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Aloha. And Simone Bosco, the Senior Planner with the Department of
Planning.
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And we also have our faithful Deputy Corporation Counsel
James Giroux.
MR. GIROUX: Aloha, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Faithful?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, faithful. Hello, Mr. Carroll, welcome to the meeting.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Aloha.
CHAIR BAISA: Also, I'd like to introduce my wonderful Staff, my Committee Staff,
my Legislative Attorney David Raatz, and my Committee Secretary
Clarita Balala. And for the curious, the Planning Director is not able to be with us
today. He is unfortunately having to attend a meeting on Molokai. I tried to get
him to stay but he said he couldn't split himself in half. So, Mr. Spence, will not
be able to be with us today. Members, we'll be taking public testimony shortly.
It's limited to the item that is on our agenda today. Anybody who would like to
testify please sign up at the desk located in the lobby. You'll be limited to three
minutes per person with one minute conclude if you ask for it. Please state your
name and who you are representing if anyone besides yourself. We have at the
current time just one person who signed up to testify and that's
Mr. Warren Watanabe testifying on behalf of the Maui County Farm Bureau.
Mr. Watanabe?

. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
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MR. WATANABE: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa, Members of the Committee. I'm
Warren Watanabe, Executive Director of the Maui County Farm Bureau. Since
the last hearing, we have spent time reviewing the Countywide Policy Plan along
with the Maui Island Plan enabling Ordinance 53. The level of detail in the
proposed Maui Island Plan is of, of concern since this plan is to take Maui to 2030
and a few years beyond until the replacement plan is completed. We question
what would happen during the community plans as they have similar
requirements to the Maui Island Plan. Ordinance 53 specifically identifies the
elements within the Maui Island Plan. They include a vision statement that has
been completed, a managed and directed growth plan that is Chapter 8, and an
action plan to identify specific programs and projects to be developed during the
20-year time frame. Also required are the water element, nearshore ecosystem
element, implementation program, milestones, and technical documents. There is
no requirement that the entire contents of the Countywide Policy Plan be delved
into detail within the Maui Island Plan. Rather, other than the UGB, many of the
criteria have been completed through your prior adoption of the Policy Plan. The
current chapter, Land Use is closely related to Urban Growth Boundaries. We
agree that UGB should be a priority for the Maui Island Plan. However, equally
important is a commitment to identify important agricultural lands as soon as
possible. These two pieces of information is what will provide stability for the
agricultural industry and to move into a growth phase instead of the decline we
have seen in the past decade. We have discussed the confusion between ALISH
and IAL that permeates through this process and am providing a summary about
IAL for your use. Agriculture does not exist in isolation from other land uses. It
is only when a plan recognizes the complementary roles of the various uses that
agriculture can thrive and be successful. The policies within the Countywide
Policy Plan provide the general vision and guidance needed and we question the
need for further detail at this time. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Watanabe. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Watanabe, thank you
for your testimony. And if, if we can just get rid of all these words, the bottom
line is stop the process and do the community plans, is that what I'm hearing?
MR. WATANABE: Well I--you know for--as you know, I was a member of the GPAC.
And, I think, you know, from the start and there was a lot of. . .everybody wants
to be a part of it and that's good. But, I think, you know, it's important as a
island. And, I think, it's through past history Maui has always looked at the
concerns of the community first. And, I think, if you do it the other way the, the
community will feel like you've maybe--they may get, you know, alienated or
whatever. I mean, they, they should be the part of the process. And for example,
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where I am from, Kula, I think, you know, it's important from my perspective is
that we gotta preserve some of those ag lands in Kula. And, I think, that is a kind
of consensus of the Upcountry community.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, okay, thank you very much. Thank you,
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, thank you, Member Mateo. Further questions? Member Couch?
I'm sorry, we'll get to all of you in a minute.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Hang on, hang on one second. We'll get to you guys.
Go ahead, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Watanabe, I didn't quite get an
answer to Mr. Mateo's question. Are you suggesting that we just go straight to
the community plan process and then finish off with this?
MR. WATANABE: Yeah, I would say so, yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: All right, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA• Thank you. I questioned if we should go through
community plan first because we have--how many?--nine. And, you know, if
we're gonna review one at a time, it's going to take forever for us guys, for this
Council to review. But if you do all nine at one time then I can see, you know,
the possibility of coming out at one time what all of the districts require, but to do
it individually and the step that the Planning Department may have, I don't know
if, if it can. . .it can be done. So, but, I agree that, you know, we should've gone
through the community plan process first. Get the people's perspective and then
come to this Island Plan, so at least you got everybody involved not only a
handful of people to come out with an Island Plan that will suit everybody. So,
thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any further questions or comments?
Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe. The issue you bring up is current. I am
receiving communication in regards to that. There are people who feel very
strongly that they would like us not to proceed any farther in the Maui Island Plan
review until such time as the community plans are done, because they'd like to
see the community plans be the basis of the decisions that we're going to make.
So, it's an issue I'm sure that we'll be looking at very soon.
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MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Is there anyone else in the audience who would
like to testify? If you would. . .last opportunity. Mr. Mayer? Good afternoon.
MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Council members, General Plan Committee. The
statements that were just made would have gone very much against what the
community, I think, asked us to do. And that was when they set up the ordinances
that govern the whole planning process, and that was to set up urban growth
boundaries and rural growth boundaries for the island overall and then use those
urban growth boundaries to help the various communities to find what should go
inside each of those areas. If we were to skip and go directly to community plans
then they would then again have to go through the same process as the GPAC
went through, that the Planning Commission went through, that the Planning
Department worked on and, and their work, and we would have to replicate all of
that stuff all over again. It would be a very delaying process and it also would
mean that the community plans would then have to design their own urban growth
boundaries and their own things rather than concentrating on what should go
inside each of the urban growth boundaries, which, I think, is the, is the goal that
the community plans should be. They should decide where the residential areas
are, the housing, the schools, commercial, et cetera, within those urban growth
boundaries. And, I think, that was the, the premise that the GPAC worked on,
that the whole community has worked on in establishing the ordinance that we're
all working under. And, I think, that would be a travesty and, and it would be a
slap in the face of this community that's put so much effort into developing the
urban growth boundaries and the rural growth boundaries that, that are coming
before you all. With regard to the item today on the, on the agenda, with, with
agriculture, I just got today the agricultural definitions. There are two that I
would like to see, see added that are not on that list that, I think, probably should
have some definition. One is agricultural park and the second is subsistence
agriculture. There's an item on the third page that says hobby and lifestyle
agriculture. But, I think, it's come up enough times in your deliberations on
property taxes and other things that there should be actual definition of what
subsistence agriculture would be. I could work with you if you wanted me to but,
I think, that's something that's needed. And with regards to the Matrix itself, one
item that I want to give you feedback on that came up very, very often in many of
the hearings that the GPAC held was with regard to gated communities, and that's
Number 1121 on your list. It's near the end of today's work if you get that far.
And that is we, we suggested "prohibit gated communities" and the Director, I
think, is, is trying to soften that up. Many, many residents around the island said
that they thought that was un-Maui like to have gated communities. And so, I
would ask you to put in the word "prohibit new gated communities", add the word
"new" in there so that we don't have additional ones. But at least the ones to say
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that we don't need any or that we should allow them is something that really
works against the, I think, the wishes of a lot of our residents. And
that's...concludes my testimony.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for the
testifier? So, Mr. Mayer, essentially you just want to see the word "new" added
to the "prohibit"?
MR. MAYER: I think that would be, that would be appropriate there, because I don't
think the County should go ahead and start taking down walls per se, when that's
sort of an entitlement, I guess, those people had or think they had when they
bought their various residences. But certainly as, as a concept on Maui, it really
was un-Maui like and so many residents in their public testimonies to us said we
just don't like that kind of a feeling and there's a transportation issue as well. By
having gated communities, sometimes you, you interrupted the flows, the
interconnectivity among residential areas, force every...out onto the main
highways, and that cause traffic problems. So, there is a reason, rationale from a
transportation point of view why these communities should connect up with each
other.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you very much. Any further questions? If not, if not,
Mr. Mayer, thank you very much for being here.
MR. MAYER: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there anyone else in the gallery who would like to testify? Members,
seeing nobody rushing forward, I, without objection, would like to close public
testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Public testimony is closed.
. . . ND

F PUBLI

S I

NY.. .

CHAIR BAISA: Members, we are reviewing the draft Maui Island Plan Chapter 7
related to Land Use. There are three sections in this chapter El agricultural, rural,
and urban. The Committee has completed its initial review of the narrative
portion of the Agriculture Section. So, we are now looking at the Matrix of
policies for the Agricultural Section. I understand there is a pending motion to
approve Objective 1 and the accompanying policies and actions carrying over
from the December 15 th meeting. For the benefit of the several Members,
including myself, who were unable to attend that meeting, the Chair would
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request that the pending motion be withdrawn and that the Committee then start
fresh with a new motion to again commence the Committee's review of the
Chapter 7 Matrix. Members? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short recess, please
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Short recess.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Oh, recess. . . .(gavel). . .

RECESS:

1:58 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:03 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Thank you
for that opportunity to confer with Corp. Counsel. Members, without objection,
the Chair will consider the motion withdrawn.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Matrix Items Number 1040
through 1065.2, which includes the goal "Maui Island will have a prosperous
agricultural industry and will protect agricultural lands" through and, and
Objective 1, and its policies and actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member White. Any...any more discussion about that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just to remind the Members, Objective 1, as it was before we
went through the process last meeting, is up on the board now that says
"Significantly reduce the loss of prime agricultural lands." And somebody made
a motion to change it--the word "prime" to "productive". That's the only change
we made during that motion so just to remind the Members that. I would like to
make a motion to actually replace the term "prime" with the term "prime,
productive, and potentially productive" anywhere in Matrix Items 1040 through
1065.2.
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'll second for discussion but -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --in, in some respects, I think.
CHAIR BAISA: If we got a second then we'll proceed with discussion. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, this is per the Planning Department, thought that and, I
guess, it was handed out in the, in the paper that Mr. Mayer talked about. There's
a definition on Page 2 of that handout that says "prime, productive, and
potentially productive agricultural lands" means "lands having the best
combination of soil qualities and growing conditions for the production of
agricultural products, such as food, fiber, and energy producing groups". And
that's a definition that's in Maui County Code 2.80B.020. That's the definition
we have. We had a big discussion as, as far as whether we wanted to talk about
"prime lands", "productive lands", and the Planning Department also mentioned
that "potentially productive lands" should be in there as far as the protection and
the significant loss of. So, wherever the word "prime agricultural lands" appears,
my suggestion along with the Planning Department's suggestion, is to replace it
with "prime, productive, and potentially productive".
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I think with...if we're going
to broaden the, the, the statement that way, it may be better if we just leave, leave
out "prime" and the other adjectives and just say "significantly reduce the loss of
agricultural lands".
CHAIR BAISA: Comments? Comments from Planning? The Chair. . .the only think,
thought that I have is there may be some land that is deemed agriculture and we
all know this that may be totally unsuitable for agriculture. So, it wouldn't be
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"prime, productive, or potentially productive". So, that, that's the issue. It might
not, it might not cover all. Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The definition sets for the process of prioritizing those
agricultural lands that we want to provide the greatest protection for. So, that's
the significant difference. If we use just the term "agriculture" it catches
essentially everything that's community planned for agricultural use. Whereas, if
we use this definition that's currently in the Countywide Policy Plan in 2.80B so
we have consistency between the documents, we're starting that process of
prioritizing where we want to focus our efforts. So, the Department would prefer
using the term that's in 2.80B.
CHAIR BAISA: Which is?
MR. SUMMERS: "Prime, productive, and potentially productive".
CHAIR BAISA: Member Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, thank you. So who makes this determination
of what is "potentially productive"?
CHAIR BAISA: I don't know the answer but I probably can find out from Planning.
Planning, do you know the answer to that?
MR. SUMMERS: We've gone through different. . .for different tools to do this. Later in
the document we talk about the designation of important agricultural lands. So,
that's one important viable vehicle for doing this. Another section. . .in the other
section of this Matrix we talk about looking at the Ag Zoning Ordinance and
considering different categories. The Members. . .as the Members know we have
different categories for Rural district. We have different categories for Open
Space. We don't do this for the Ag district and it's something that, I think, would
strengthen that zoning category. So, as part of that effort you would also do that
kind of analysis. At this level we don't think we should get into those kinds of
specifics. So, the definition is good in that it provides some direction without the
kind of specificity that would be needed during an IAL process or doing a
revision to the zoning ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, you know, for most, most IALs or ALISH land
is pretty, pretty well known already to at least the last 50 years of this state. So,
my, my concern, Chair, is this category of potentially important or productive or
prime and who's going to pay to make it productive. Is it the property owner? Is
it government? Who pays the bill to make it into the "so-called" category
of. . .from potential to what it should, may possibly be. Because if I own the
property and it is not productive, who's gonna convince me that to make it
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potentially and I am gonna need to spend "x" dollars of, of my asset on my land
that I choose not to do.
CHAIR BAISA: I understand what you're saying, Mr. Hokama. My problem is that, I
think, we may be getting a little deep into all of this and that maybe it's not
appropriate in the General Plan. It's just a general statement. And the how's and
where's will have to be somewhere else.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and, and I appreciate that comment very, very
much, Chair, because knowing how we go through our experiences, Chair, and,
and even with this Ordinance 53 that was supposed to improve what we did the
last time and, you know, I'm wondering whether there is any improvement in
doing it this time from the last time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. I share your sentiments. I am not thrilled
with this process at all. Mister -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: --I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Let, let me just finish, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The issue I having though is that someone who feels
litigious, if that's the right way to say it, is gonna take us to court on something
that is in a document that the Council passed. And that is why I am bringing up
this point now for the record to say that these are some of the things that, to me, is
gonna create further problems down the road especially on what is "potentially
productive"--"potentially" this or that. I mean let's deal with what it currently is
and if there is something down the road we can adjust the documents then or
make revisions. I have a hard time dealing with something so nebulous it may
never happen because...but there is this potential that it could. You know, I, I
don't feel to plan in that manner. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: I understand. I think we all know the, the, the fallibility of "potential".
Mr. Carroll, please?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. I agree with Mr. White. I think
we should just leave it "agricultural". In Hana, one of the most successful papaya
farms in the State was on land that were deemed almost unusable agricultural land
because it was lava. And they cleared it and it was very successful. And I don't
think this Committee should be making any inroads into decisions like that of
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what is appropriate or not. Leaving it just "agricultural" seems to be a much
better solution because it leaves it open and each parcel would have to be--when
the time came--would have to be addressed on its merits. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Coming from our Land Use Chair, I know
you're very familiar with the, the discussion on the use of ag lands. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank -CHAIR BAISA: And then we'll get to you, Mr. Pontanilla.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --thank you, Madam Chair. I want to remind the Members that
this Objective is "significantly reduce the loss of prime agricultural lands" and
that we were looking at possibly "prime", "productive", and, and whether or not
"potentially productive" is there. We're trying to protect the lands that we really
want to grow on. As you mentioned, gulches or there are a number of types of
land that we, we are never going to grow on. It's never going to be agriculture so
it can become open space or it can become possibly a solar farm. I don't know
but to. . .because previous planners and, and previous Councils pretty much
dumped everything into agriculture that didn't fit the other major zoning.
Everything's lumped into agriculture if not conservation. So, I think, we need to,
to distinguish between just all agricultural lands versus the stuff that we really
know can grow and/or is actually growing. There are some agricultural lands that
are, you know, Soil Class E or D, that are being very productive. So, we, we want
to include at least "productive" in, in my opinion.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Pontanilla, please?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I agree with Member Couch
that, you know, we should only include the word "productive" in this particular
category, such that it reads "significantly reduce loss of productive agricultural
lands" and, and just leave it like that. What is interesting, you know, a testimony
was given by Mr. Watanabe in regards to the existing Matrix includes categories
such as "prime" and "productive", terms that are not defined and will create,
create classifications that are not currently recognized in the ag viable programs.
So, just utilizing the word "productive", I think, should suffice.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. We have a motion on the floor and that
motion is to change to "prime, productive, and potentially productive". Is there
an amendment? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can I, can I ask the Planning Department to comment one more
time?
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CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr., Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Again, in our research, at the request of this Committee,
in looking at all these different definitions that we have--we have a definition in
2.80B that is used, that term is used throughout the Countywide Policy Plan. So,
if we do go to a "productive" term, now we start to potentially have
inconsistencies. So, we just feel it's cleaner to use the existing definition that's,
that's referenced in 2.8...2.80B. It's pretty broad the way it's written, but it
provides that, that policy thrust to move forward and to look at the Ag district
comprehensively. So, that would be our recommendation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, so you're saying that all throughout the Countywide Policy
Plan that term "prime, productive, and potentially productive" is used.
MR. SUMMERS: That's, that's the term that's used.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: And, and defined in 2.80B.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. And could you explain to us how
those terms are woven into the application of or the. . .into the General Plan with
respect to the ALISH and IAL lands.
MR. SUMMERS: The, the ALISH system is a system that the State of Hawaii uses and
the Board of Agriculture has adopted it. In our definitions we do have the term
"prime" defined. That was a term that's used by the United States Department of
Agriculture. The ALISH system is for the most part focused primarily on soil
qualities. And so the concerns that had been expressed by the Farm Bureau to us
is that those are not the only considerations, that there may be incidences where
you have viable ag land that maybe doesn't have the soil quality that say the
ALISH system, which suggests should be protected, okay. The LESA system -well let's not get into that. The IAL system really considers a broader range of
criteria, and so it would include basically land that is viable or that may have the
capacity for production looking at things like soil quality but also location, access
to infrastructure, water, a number of different things, so.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But, I guess, my question is do the definitions as outlined
in Mr. Couch's motion tie in directly to the General Plan as it moves forward with
IAL and ALISH in mind?
MR. SUMMERS: I think if we use the definition that's referenced in 2.80B because it is
defined. It is not linked to the ALISH system. There isn't a direct tie-in, but it
wouldn't preclude us from using the ALISH system as a criteria in future work.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What is 2.08?
MR. SUMMERS: It's 2.80B in the General Plan enabling ordinance.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: So, it's, it's broad enough not to preclude the use of those systems but
it doesn't mandate it either.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: How does it work with IAL lands?
MR. SUMMERS: Same thing. It would leave that flexibility.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, for the Planning Department, Mr. Summers, is
this in a way, without us saying it, that we're gonna move development more
toward conservation lands since we kind of nixing the agricultural component?
We already have the urban and we're gonna create densities but we're going to
have a buildout. Rural is going to have so much density. . .less density. So, are
we gonna say that future development goes to, is going to happen within
conservation areas?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, I think, that--I think it would be a little early to assume that
would be the outcome of something like this. We have roughly 245,000 acres in
the County Ag District and using different benchmarks, roughly 165,000 acres of
that would be deemed as ALISH prime, unique, or other. The County may, as
part of the community plan process and other projects, look at the Ag district and,
and may make a determination that some lands should go Rural or some lands
should go into an Open Space type of category. But that should really be looked
at. . .those decisions holistically with, with attention to the needs that we have as a
community for urban space as well as recreation and, and other types of land uses.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. You know, I don't have a problem revising
2.80 to fit what works for us now. So, you know, don't feel that 2.80 is so sacred
it cannot be revised or amended or even deleted. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. We do have a motion on the floor, Members.
Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Members. In response to your comments, Member Hokama,
with all due respect, the terms as defined 2.80B is raised in quite a number of
policies. So, if the definition is changed, I believe that the effect of those policies
in Countywide will also change. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's fine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair will bring it back again. We have a motion on the floor.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And that is what is on the board?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we want to. . .are we ready to vote? Or do we want to amend it or
we want to talk about some more ? The Chair asks you to kind of let's move,
move the issue here. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, if this motion were to pass, it would affect
Matrix Item Number 1040, 1044, 1046, 47, 59, and 64, and 65. Just for the
Members curiosity or whatever. That's where we would do the changes.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Madam Chairman, I'd like to amend
that motion -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --by removing the word "prime" and, and just
utilize "Significantly reduce loss of productive agricultural lands", and, you
know, like 2.80B -CHAIR BAISA: So you want.. .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --can be changed also. Thank you.
-15-
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CHAIR BAISA: Did, did you get the change, Mr. Raatz?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Point of order.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: This is an amendment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just wanted to make sure that Mr. Pontanilla also wanted to get
rid of "or potentially productive"? Because what he said the wording to be
"significantly reduce the loss of productive agricultural lands".
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: "Productive agricultural lands", yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: That's all he wanted.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's what he wants to say. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, he wants to respond.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion of the amendment? Members, we are willing to
live with the amendment?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Ready to vote.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, hang on. Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. As part of our research, we did come up with a definition
of just "productive agricultural land". It's on the third page of the, of the
transmittal.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
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MR. SUMMERS: I'm just anticipating that the. . .if the Committee did have problems
with the definition in 2.80B, we wanted there to be an alternative definition just
for "productive agricultural land".
CHAIR BAISA: Has everybody found that? It's on the back of this transmittal--right in
the middle. "Productive agricultural land" means "land that is capable of
supporting sustained high yields of agriculture when treated and managed
according to accepted farming methods and technology". Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And these zero yields or tons per acre, whatever you
want to use whether it be for sugar or cattle and whatnot, is according to what
year study? You know, but part of the thing we, we did with the Real Property
side, Chair, is we found that we have a lot of outdated studies that refer to values,
yields, and productivity. I know we heard it from the Farm Bureau. We heard it
from others and we have that verified. So, when we talk about sustaining the
plans that have been, keep us supporting sustained high yields, are the numbers
we using 1960 numbers, 1980? And I just bring it up because it has been an issue
when we're trying to find out valuations, assessments of the various different subcategories of agricultural lands in our review for Budget and Finance Committee.
So, I just bring up that concern of mine. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And I'll ask Planning, could we find current data that
would support this if you had to make some kind of a decision as to something
being productive ag land or not?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, there's, there's data out there. My general comment would be
that we're getting into a lot of -CHAIR BAISA: Minutia.
MR. SUMMERS: --minutia.
CHAIR BAISA: Sorry that doesn't really belong here. You know, I really want us to try
to stay to the more general terms. I see issues that probably belong in the
Planning Committee for definitions, in the Budget Committee for us to talk about
money and taxes. And, I think, we're never going to get through with the General
Plan if we keep on trying to get into the what if's and, and whatever. So,
Members, please try and let's be gentle, gentle and a, and a little bit more generic
here so that we can move on. You know, the Chair does not want to go back to
the public again and tell them in October that we need another year. I don't think
that, that's appropriate. So, let's try to get, get the thing moving here if we're
going to move forward. And if at some point we are going to sit here and discuss
the idea of not going forward well that's another issue. But today we're moving
forward.
-17-
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Call for the question.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. All those in favor of the amendment, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT TO THE AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: So, we now have an amended motion and it's up there...in a second
I'm sure. Any further discussion on this? Seeing none, all those -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam -CHAIR BAISA: --in favor. . .yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Madam Chair, just a reminder that my motion was to replace
the word "prime" with "productive". Well now it's just going to be "productive".
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In many locations of which I rattled off so just to remind
Members if the Planning Department...
CHAIR BAISA: We'll change it everywhere.
-18-
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. If the Planning Department thinks that, that's not going
to be too much of an issue then, then I'm okay with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Comment from Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: No, we, we think that's fine. There were two additional policies that
weren't referenced in the motion. This would have...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well we're only discussing right now 10...1040 to 1065.2 so
that's where I stopped.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there others beyond that, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Well there -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: --1065, excuse me, no this will work.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MR. SUMMERS: 1068 and 1071.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: So, the part we're doing now it works?
MR. SUMMERS: 1077, I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: The part we're doing now it works?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, okay, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: All those in favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We'll mark it, and I'm sorry, we should
have said this about the early one...earlier one, we're going to mark it with eight
ayes, one Member excused, Member Victorino.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, moving on. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, in Item Number 1046, I would also like to add
"and important agricultural lands". So, it should read. . .I would move to have it
read "focus urban growth to the extent practicable away from". . .we just changed
it to "productive". And then I want to add "and important agricultural lands".
CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Mr. Pontanilla, motion made by Mr. Couch.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, this was also a recommendation from the
Planning Director and since things are kind of squirrely here I wanna just do his
recommendations.
CHAIR BAISA: Squirrely?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: In when we...because we changed the "productive" and
whatnot, so.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say aye.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. I'm sorry, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, but...
CHAIR BAISA: Did we go too fast for you?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no, no. Just a question.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I was assuming that when, when the motion was made to
pass this section that we were incorporating the Planning Director's comments
unless otherwise amended.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because the -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the terminology you just inserted there was already
there.
CHAIR BAISA: Except that it took out the "prime", was changed to "productive".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, important agricultural lands is already there. My, my
apologies.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so would you like to withdraw your motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: And Mr. Pontanilla, your second and we'll leave it the way it is. Okay,
moving on. Any further changes or amendments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I have a question to present to Planning Department
in regards to IALs.
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CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Important Agricultural Lands does not seem to be in
your definitions--IAL, not ALISH, not anything else. So, and also in, in reference
to mapping of such types of lands, is it on Map 7-1 at all, any IALs, A&B's IALs,
anybody's IALs?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence [sic]?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. IAL is defined in State law -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: --in HRS 205. We don't have it on this list but there is clear statutory
language related to IAL. IAL, at this point, except for specific landowners who
petitioned with the Land Use Commission for IAL, the category for the entire
County or for this island has not been adopted with the exception of one
application by Alexander and Baldwin, HC&S. So, this is a process. It's very
spelled out in State law to have these lands identified and mapped but ultimately
with approval by the State. They're not on Map 7-1. We thought that, that would
be presumptuous because we haven't gone through the process to create IAL.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I mean to map out what is existing, which is A&B's
27,000 acres. Are we not supposed to be in the process of mapping out what we
do have?
MR. SUMMERS: We do have maps of, of, of those lands. We wouldn't wanna put 'em
in this document, but the Department does have maps of those lands that have
been identified on Maui island.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I guess, what I'm trying to say is that it's part
of our land use or land designations here, so it should be somewhere notated in
this section and, and it's not anywhere.
MR. SUMMERS: Well we do have, we do have numerous policies and actions that
reference IAL.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But I'm thinking it should go in this particular
section at this point such as 1042 and 1043. You have a laundry list of different
types of uses and, and perhaps IAL could be one of those.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think the...
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Or is it approve. . .similar approval mechanism? Is
that supposed to capture that?
MR. SUMMERS: Right. What 1042 and 1043 provide are a set of tools to help protect
agricultural land. So in this case, the application of those tools would, would be
in its broadest sense. They would be used on agricultural land. We didn't feel it
was necessary to limit those tools just to IAL lands.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. So just so I'm comfortable that a similar
approval mechanism can address that particular type of use or, or designation?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, yes, that's why we have the language there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Now any, any further discussion? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Madam. Just want to call to the Members attention 1052
according to the current Planning Director's recommendation has been. . .is
suggested to be deleted, because if done correctly important agricultural lands will
do the same and this mandated by Acts 183 (2005) and 233 in 2008. Just wanted
bring that to the Members attention that we are deleting 1052. And then on
1053.1 that's where we got bogged down last time. And the question is support
and promote the profitability of Maui's agricultural business through property tax
incentives and other programs and subsidies. And we were discussing
what. . .whether we're doing "profitability" or "viability" was the two terms we
were trying to use. And, I think, there was a motion made at that time to change
"profitability" to "viability". And I, I would like to make that motion actually.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Member White. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, this is because there are times when, you know, we have
too many storms, not enough storms, drought, whatever. It could. . .or blights, all
kinds of different things that could make the land all of a sudden not profitable for
a year or two or sometimes three. But that still doesn't mean it's not viable, and
then we still want to support and promote the viability of Maui's agricultural
businesses if, if for some reason they're having an issue with profitability during
that--a certain period of time.
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CHAIR BAISA: Did it necessarily have to be exclusive one or the other or could it be
both, because profitability in business is really important? I mean, why would
you run a business that's not profitable. It needs to be viable and profitable. I
mean, that's just an idea. I don't know what the group feels. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I guess the, the challenge if we put in "profitability" in
for agriculture, the other, other businesses around Kahului will say well how
about when we have challenging times? Who is going to guarantee our
profitability? So, whereas, viability, I think, is a, a, maybe a, a softer term and it
kind of points in the same direction without sounding like we're going to be
guaranteeing profitability.
CHAIR BAISA: I am open to the wishes of the group. Anybody else want to weigh in
here? The motion before us, again, is to change "profitability" to "viability".
Any further discussion? If not, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair will mark it six ayes and two noes and it passes. The motion
carries. Okay, moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair, one no.
CHAIR BAISA: One more?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No. One no, one.. .
CHAIR BAISA: No. I'm a no. Riki's a no.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, and one Member excused. Okay.
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VOTE:

AYES: Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers Carroll, Cochran,
Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: Chair Baisa and Councilmember Hokama.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Any others, Mr. Couch, in that area? Anybody? Seeing
none, coming forward, all those in favor of the motion that's on the table with all
the amendments, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, that's eight ayes, and one Member
excused, Member Victorino.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to approve Matrix Items
Number 1066 through 1084, which includes Objective Number 2, "Reduction of
- 25 -
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the island's dependence on off-island agricultural" projects. . ."products" and all
its associated policies and actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded
by Member White. Mr. Couch, would you like to speak your motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This is just--I'm sorry--this is just a. . .an effort to wean
ourselves off of off-island agriculture. . .more especially out-of-state and
out-of-country agriculture because of whatever reasons that we, you know, are
going towards those. We want to wean ourselves off of those, and if I could have
the Planning Department kind of give us an overview of what, what we mean in
this, I would appreciate it.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. This reflects a long-standing policy both at the County
and the State level. In the Sustainability 2050 Plan, there was policy language for
the State as a whole in this area. So, again, if there is some sort of a, a disruption
to, to shipping, to oil, to a number of factors that can seriously affect the quality
of life on, on the island, reducing our dependence on off-island agricultural
products, would open up many businesses, small businesses for residents and
create economic opportunities as well as provide fresher say for food to markets.
So that's the general idea here. This is an objective so it's, it's a little aspirational
in, in how it's worded.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, would you like to amend 1068 just to be consistent with
what we did earlier?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That is correct. It would be 1068 and -CHAIR BAISA: There's one more?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --yeah, there is one more in there. . .1077.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, I move to change where it says "prime"...well actually
you're going to have to remove "prime" in 1068 and in 1077 change "prime" to
"productive".

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 5, 2012

CHAIR BAISA: Do I have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Member White. Any
discussion? Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, and, Madam Chair, this is the exact--this is the same as
the previous motion of the previous goal and objectives on the objective and
policies. So, we're just making it consistent.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's Number 1068 and 1077.
CHAIR BAISA: Right. Kind of. . .this is kind of a housekeeping motion. Any
discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, coming back to the objective.
CHAIR BAISA: Wait, wait, wait. We got...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I'm sorry.

CHAIR BAISA: Let us finish this.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Not, not to the motion. I don't have any question
to...
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay. All those in favor then to the amendment, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, and one Member
excused, motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Back to the amendment. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, coming back to Objective Number 2 -CHAIR BAISA: The objective, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --of 1066.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I know we want to be dependent, you know, by
utilizing the, the things that we grow. But on the flip side of the coin, we also
look at how much it's going cost the consumer to purchase these products. And,
and if all we're thinking about sustainability, which is good, at what cost? So
that, that's a comment I want to make on, on this one here. Yeah, I, I. . .we
should reduce the island dependency of off-island agriculture, but my concern is
how much it's going cost the people of this County? Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: You raise a very good point. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. Along that line, I think, it's
important for us to understand that part of the economy of getting more products
or more producers to become viable is the ability to export at a reasonable cost.
And since there is no other place to put that in here, I'd like to recommend the--an
amendment to Objective 2 to say the "reduction of the island's dependence on
off-island agricultural products and the expansion of export capacity".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. White, seconded by Member Couch.
Any further discussion, Mr. White, you want to make before we ask others?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I think, I stated it.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody else want to comment on the proposed amendment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Is that the new proposed ferry that you were talking about?
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, no, no.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.

CHAIR BAISA: We're not getting off the subject, okay. We're getting to how we're
going to do that in another meeting. But, Mr. White, I--Chair strongly concurs
with your idea. We have to figure out how to get our goods off the island at a
more economical and quick way. Otherwise, our farming community is going to
have a really tough time exporting products.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Otherwise, all those in favor -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No -CHAIR BAISA: Member Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --yeah, I was going to add that in, it had come from
the Maui Farm Bureau's document here of additions, and I thought it was an
excellent one which didn't, didn't ever cross my mind. So -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --thanks to Mr. White and Maui Farm Bureau.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Any further discussion? All those in favor,
please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, and one Member
excused, Member Victorino.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, you know, one thing that I, I recall well from
the Farm Bureau's testimony and I'm. . .was looking if it was somewhere in our
actions or policies. But, I think, one of the ways of achieving or supporting the
objective besides taxation incentives or, or real property programs is the
development of an educational reinstitution of an ag, ag program in elementary
and high schools as well as the development of labor. You know, we can make
all of these things available to the farming industry, but if there's no workers to do
the work...I don't know how many people in here would do, you know, you
know, would be a true 40-hour--well not even, it's not even 40-hour week
farming, it's a lifetime farming activity--would do it if given those opportunities.
You know, we went from agrarian society in, in high economic development with
big corporate agricultural entities, okay. Our grandparents and our parents told us
that they think we could strive for better and get off the land.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, now we are telling everybody we should
protect our land, grow back vegetables, and grow our food. And yet, we not
developing the educational support system or the development of labor at a price
that will make sense for agriculture and the consumer. So, I would hope we can
find a place to put some of my thoughts as part of a policy or action, because, I
think, we need to be comprehensive in this approach to make agriculture survive.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, you get the prize. You know, I've discussed this at length
with Mr. Watanabe. And that's one of the things he told me over and over that
one of the biggest concerns for the ag people Upcountry is labor. And we know
-30-
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that the cost of labor is a big factor in our products being, you know, competitive.
And you and I, of course, are from the old school where we had farming programs
in school, both in elementary and in high school. And so, where can we put this?
Planning, can you help us find a spot to put something in here? We're looking to
the geniuses over there. Where can we put this?
MR. SUMMERS: I think I've got. . .I think it would be a good idea to include it here -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: --in policy.
CHAIR BAISA: Maybe a new one?
MR. SUMMERS: A new, a new policy, that's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, 1081, let's have a new one? Oh, no, that's an action. Let's go -MR. SUMMERS: That would be an action.
CHAIR BAISA: --to the policies. Sorry. What number...1076.2?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, you ready?
CHAIR BAISA: Wherever you want to put it.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, 1076.2.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay. It could read something like support the development of
training and apprenticeship programs -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: --to encourage an adequate supply -CHAIR BAISA: Of ag workers.
MR. SUMMERS: --yeah that, that would be good--of agricultural workers.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, does that help?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I think that is one component, Madam Chair, and,
and, and that may be more on the vocational side of maybe post high school
programming. I would hope that we would also, although it is not under our
jurisdiction, you know, make a comment or, or a policy from this County that we
would encourage the reinstitution of the Department of Education to put an
agricultural curriculum back into our, our school programs, because the sooner we
get our young people to understand that this is part of who we are as an island
people, an island community. And, and, again, from the old school, we had the
Future Farmers of America program. Almost every school had a school farm
attached to it where it helped develop and show real life skills in activity in the
agricultural program where we supplemented the school cafeteria menus and
whatnot. You know, I think, the sooner that people find that agriculture is another
option they may at an early state. . .age, you know, make those decisions and
pursue certain curriculums that will encourage them to be in the future very
successful agricultural practitioners.
CHAIR BAISA: The Chair...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And so I'm just trying to see if we can either expand
this or add another component -CHAIR BAISA: Could be.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --because, I think, we need both the State's
educational system support and the post-secondary vocational component to make
this a multi-age endeavor, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is aware that there is something going on in the schools and
maybe Mr. Watanabe can help us. But isn't there something, Mr. Watanabe,
called Ag in the School or something? And I see Mr. Carroll trying to say
something but if without the Members' objection, I'd like to ask him about that. I
know he's very aware of what's going on.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Carroll, go ahead, and we'll have Mr. Watanabe come down.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you. Very simply that that statement up there
as it is now, if this Council or anybody on this Council chose to do so, or with that
statement over there it is very easy to approach the Department of Education, the
college, and any other organization, and say this is what we want to do. That
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would be all I would need to move forward because the rest is pretty obvious.
And I agree totally with Mr. Hokama but that statement is enough and it gives a
lot of latitude inside there also to approach private companies outside that might
want to promote agriculture. So, I'm, I'm happy with that one right there. I think
I could, I could work with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Terrific. Let me ask Mr. Watanabe. Mr. Watanabe, I know you got
stuff going on in the schools. What is it?
MR. WATANABE: Ah, yes, and again, thank you for the. . .through the County's
appropriation to our budget line item of Maui County Farm Bureau, we allocate
certain amount of money to our Ag in the Classroom program. It's modeled after
the American Farm Bureau Federation. They do have this program in all states.
Hawaii was one of the last to implement it. We are working hard. Maui has been
very successful. I'm. . .I do coach. . .I do Chair the Ag in the Classroom
Committee on the State level. We are trying to expand it to the different islands.
Big Island has some similar program. We also work with the Hawaii Agriculture
Foundation, and their, their main mission is to provide education for not only
school children but for the public as well. And so, we are trying to focus on that.
And, again, yes, even when I was going to school, you know, we had FFA. We
had 4-H also and those have declined. And so, we need. . .we agree, we need to
bring that back. It's trying to get it back into the DOE's curriculum, 'cause my
understanding is there is a shortage of agricultural instructors too. So, we need to
focus on developing the teachers and that is also part of our program. Again, with
your funding, we partner with MEDB to expose our secondary and high school
instructors to talk, to talk with kids about the agriculture. And we do provide
farm tours. They do, do get to meet our farmers and ranchers and that's part of
our program.
CHAIR BAISA: Do you get State funds for this program?
MR. WATANABE: Not, no, we don't.
CHAIR BAISA: Not directly? But how about. . .do you. . .not directly but what about
DOE?
MR. WATANABE: I'm not familiar--that familiar. I know there are other organizations
like, I believe, Kanu Hawaii, those kind of organizations also looking at this type
of programs. So there are many organizations trying to focus and part of our goal
is to, you know, make everybody focus on, you know, getting to that ultimate
goal. You know, and that is to get our future farmers and ranchers. And, and
again, you know, most of our, of our people in our industry are, you know, like
me, retirement age. So, you know, we, we need desperately to get these people
in. On Maui, you know, we, we like to, as you know, also be aware--we like to
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promote our younger farmers. You all aware of Chauncy Monden at Kula
Country Farms. You know, those kind of farmers we want to make sure that they
stay in business, because they are the examples for our future and the examples
for our second graders that, you know, agriculture is a viable and a rewarding
career.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. Members, questions for Mr. Watanabe? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chair. Mr. Watanabe, thank you for, you
know, all you do for the agricultural industry of our County. Let me ask you this.
You know, we have many organizations out there doing some type of economic
development initiatives or advocacy. Has Maui Economic Development Board
been able to support the Maui agricultural industry and sector?
MR. WATANABE: In their way they do. I think, you know, and again, it's developing a
partnership. I mean, you know, we work closely with them. And, I think, but it's
like anything else you need to provide the adequate resources. And because of
the decline, I think, to get back to where we were is going. . .you're going to have
to commit a lot of resources and, I think, that's the key. Do you have the people
that want to do it? I think you have that part, but, yeah, again, you know, it's the
financing and all of that to establish the program and get it going.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, if we can find how to make ag like a
digital toy, young people are gonna really take the class. Thank you for your
work, Mr. Watanabe.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, it's a business opportunity for somebody, right--development ag
toys. Thank you very much, Mr. Watanabe.
MR. WATANABE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We appreciate your being here to help.
MR. WATANABE: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a--we have an amendment up there. Do we want to amend
some more?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We actually haven't had a motion yet but, but can I make a
comment first -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go ahead.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --Madam Chair? If you look in your books on Page 4-17 under
the Economic Development Section -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --this is a great policy but we already have it as a policy. It says
work with educational institutions and appropriate agencies to provide education
and training for farm owners and entrepreneurs. Do you want to kind of tweak
that one? Or. . .'cause this. . .we're in Land Use right now and this really isn't a
Land Use thing. This is. . .I know we want to do that.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, we probably need to hold that thought when--for when we do
another review of Economic Development. I, I wouldn't. . .I agree with you it
might go there.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: But we don't want to do that now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well we already have something in there. I read off one that.
CHAIR BAISA: And I'm saying that but, you know, we, we not going back into
Economic Development.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Does it hurt to re-emphasize our...
CHAIR BAISA: I don't care. I think I could do it twice. There's a whole lot of--hey,
there's tremendous amount of words in here. A few more are not going hurt
anybody--believe me. Not a whole lot more but a few more relevant ones would
help. Mr. Hokama, you wanna, you wanna come up with your...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, Chair, I, I would move to amend by adding a
new Section called 1076.2, which would state "support the development of
training and apprenticeship programs to encourage an adequate supply of
agricultural workers".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Any further discussion? Or are we happy with that? We are? Okay, all those in
favor, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, that's eight ayes, and one Member
excused, Member Victorino. Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments to this section, Members? Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Looking at Matrix under No. 1071 -

CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --that, that is pretty much a, a directive and it's not so much a
policy. So, I'm trying to think of a wording to change it so that it is kind of a
policy as opposed to an actual action. But to waive standard subdivision
requirements to pave roads, utilities, et cetera, in those subdivisions creating
agricultural parks where lots are limited to agricultural production with no
dwellings is a definite action.
CHAIR BAISA: How about supporting the waiver of?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's what I think.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll, I'll move to change that wording to say "supporting the
waiver of standard subdivisions".
CHAIR BAISA: Support the waiver of--yeah. Okay. We've got a motion. We have a
second?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White? Further discussion? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Would it be maybe more positive if we just say create
standards that are fitting for an agricultural park? Because, you know, I'm still
concerned about safety of the agricultural park users. And, for me, you know,
whether it be for fire in public safety responses or whatnot. You know, I, I, I
understand reducing some of the costly items, Chair, like the paved roads and
whatnot, but I would hate to see us have no standards per se for even agricultural
lots whereby if it's open to the public, I don't want to deal with another claim and
settlement consideration down the road. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Chair, we understand your, your Committee, and what it does.
Planning, any comment on that?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. My only comment would be we do address this issue as
an action under 1079.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, let's look.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, great. No, I just...we're dealing with that
word "waive". You know, I'm thinking when we waive--we waive the
whole...the subdivision standards.
MR. SUMMERS: Right, this just sets forward the action to do that, revise the
subdivision ordinance to eliminate standard subdivision requirements. So, if the
question was whether that language is too strong this would be a place...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, Mr., my, my, my, my condensed comment
is, you know, I just feel that we should allow appropriate standards for
agricultural parks whatever it, it makes, you know, whether it makes sense from
the ag industry as well as for the safest point. That's, that's my only concern
there. Thank you. But thank you for bringing up 1079.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, 1071, are we going to try amend that in any way?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would like to amend that?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we say consider. . .but I don't want to say substandard but
consider subdivision requirements appropriate--that's it--consider appropriate
subdivision requirements in those subdivisions, in those subdivisions creating
- 37 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 5, 2012

with the rest everything there. But consider appropriate subdivision requirements
as opposed to what we had said before.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: My only comment would be if we do that, in parentheses we have
paved roads, utilities, et cetera, so we might wanna -CHAIR BAISA: Take that out?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Take those out?
MR. SUMMERS: --take those out or say gravel roads, above grade utilities, et cetera -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --if you wanna have examples.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine. So, that's what I'd like to amend that to.
CHAIR BAISA: Does Mr. Raatz have your language?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It says "consider appropriate subdivision requirements" and
then instead of "paved roads, utilities, et cetera" change it to -CHAIR BAISA: Gravel.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --"gravel roads and aboveground utilities, et cetera".
CHAIR BAISA: "Consider appropriate subdivision requirements"...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That will alleviate Mr. Hokama's concerns.
CHAIR BAISA: Right, we not taking away all the requirements.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Just the ones -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Making it appropriate.
CHAIR BAISA: --that are really not necessary.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in
favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, and one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, along that line then we'll go to 1079, and I if,
with Mr. Hokama's consent, I wanna revise the subdivision. . .move to change the
language here to say "revise the subdivision ordinance to create appropriate
subdivision requirements for agricultural parks, et cetera".
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member Couch, seconded by Member Hokama.
Further discussion? I think we all know what this was, we were trying to do. All
those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Member White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to go back to
1068.1 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --which currently reads "actively look to acquire land
and provide infrastructure to expand the County agricultural park and establish
new County agricultural parks". I'd like to strike the word "County" from in
both -CHAIR BAISA: Both?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --instances because we have private and we'd like to
have State. And so that would be--that would just simply broaden the application.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Member White, seconded by Member Couch. Is
everybody okay with what you see up there? It's taking the County out in both
places to broaden the statement. Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in
favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, eight ayes, one Member excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything further to look at. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. I'm going to kick the hornet's nest as you. . .look,
I'm reading your message.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we need a break before we get into hornet's nest?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Maybe.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you folks like a little break? Let's break until 3:15 p.m.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Is that referred to what is called hornet's nest?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, yeah. Let's break until 3:15 p.m., Members. The meeting is now
in recess. Please try to come back on time. . . . (gavel). ..
RECESS:

3:04 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:19 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order?
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I wanted to add 1069.1. I move to add 1069.1.
Along with the discussion we had before about education and whatnot, add the
language that says, "Support local cooperative extension service to facilitate
timely technology transfer opportunities." And again, this is...this is all along the
lines of get...of reducing our dependence upon external ag.
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CHAIR BAISA: Terrific. Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Mr. Hokama, motion by Mr. Couch. Any further
discussion on this amendment?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And Madam Chair this is something we typically have been
doing in the budget. But this is. . .I'm, I'm asking to have it put in there to be
codified to, to remind future Administrations and Councils that this is one of our
primary.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank, thank you very much. Chair is a life-long fan of UE and
the...all of the things that happen at Cooperative Extension Service. I believe
they are a very valuable resource to our community and I'm real happy to see it.
Any further comments? If not, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair, I am--before I make the motion I just wanted
to share some thoughts that, you know, regarding 1070...1070, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, one of the things that we've learned from
the Farm Bureau and other of those that are trying to get things exported off of the
island is the concern of the quality and safety of our food products. And one of
the issues is non-potable--the use of non-potable water. And so, under 1070 I
don't know if we should rephrase it or, or, or, you know, how to address that, that
concern of the quality and safety of our food products and this non-potable source
for, for irrigation?
CHAIR BAISA: I, I hear you, Mr. Hokama, and I'm aware that with certain products
you cannot use the non-potable water to wash it and export it or whatever. So,
maybe we have to put something in there in addition to the non-potable water but
I'm not an agriculture expert. We do have one with us if we want to ask him.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well if, if you don't mind, Madam Chair -CHAIR BAISA: I don't mind at all.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I, I would like to get the, the, the professional ag
people because they, they're the ones that get impacted -CHAIR BAISA: Surely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --with the safety and the quality issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, no objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to call Mr. Watanabe. And, Mr. Watanabe, if you any, you
want to bring Mae along, that's fine. We need some help with this. We need
some ag folks. And I know Mae's job is dealing with bugs. She knows all about
this. You see I love my Members because we all know what we know and what
we need help with. Go ahead, Mae, if you can help us.
MS. NAKAHATA: Yes, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Just state your name please.
MS. NAKAHATA: Mae Nakahata. I think if we could just refer to irrigation water,
access to irrigation water, so that it leaves it open because one of our initiatives
that actually we're going to have in this coming year's Legislature is to push for
use, use of storm water. Okay, so, we will have to end up treating it and so forth,
but at least it doesn't imply that we can just use it directly. So, if we just say
water in all of these different areas, I think, it would help.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Irrigation water?
MS. NAKAHATA: Yeah, irrigation water--water for irrigation or irrigation water.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for Mae? Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Since she's here, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And with the Committee's indulgence and yours,
Chair, thank you. Ms. Nakahata, since I brought up 1070 and we had some earlier
discussions with me and Mr. Couch, regarding 1080. And that is also talks about
non-potable and this one also includes recycled storm water runoff. Would you
recommend us making similar adjustments to 1080 as 1070.
MS. NAKAHATA: Right. And, again, you know, not alternative sources of non-potable
water--just the irrigation water so that, you know, it becomes very clear that the
non-potable water is not the end goal.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: You got it?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And, and you would--but you wouldn't mind
continuing to have it including wastewater, reuse, recycle, storm water runoff, and
brackish water?
MS. NAKAHATA: Yes, 'cause, I think, you know, technologies are improving. So
depending on what you're doing, especially for landscape, you know, the recycled
water may make sense. If you're growing food crops probably storm...treated,
storm water would really make sense. For the pastures, we're really trying to look
for mechanisms so that we can make better use of storm water.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, thank you for your comments. And, I guess,
we're going to need to direct legislation at the Department of Health then, State
Department of Health.
MS. NAKAHATA: Yes. So, I'm going to lobby. Please help us.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Ms. Cochran, question for Ms. Nakahata?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Thank you, Mae, for being here. So, I was
referencing, I think, pretty early comments that you had made. And so looking at
1070 once again, this is, I think, what you had proposed before which states
"Support plans and programs to develop additional sources of non-potable water
for farm purposes and technology to treat water to meet food safety requirements
as needed".
MS. NAKAHATA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Do you feel those additional, that verbiage is not
needed anymore if we take out non-potable?
MS. NAKAHATA: Yeah, 'cause, I think, if you look at 1080 it covers all of that. And, I
think, I think, moving forward, this is where we need to go to develop water
sources where it's not just the County but it's everybody together. So, coordinate
industry stakeholders and develop incentives to develop these sources.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you, and that was, Chair, with my
follow-up. That was my other question on 1080 where you had inserted "and
develop incentives" -MS. NAKAHATA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --which currently is not there.
MS. NAKAHATA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I just wanted to bring attention to that to the
Members and perhaps at this point would like to make an amendment.
I don't know where we're at.
CHAIR BAISA: We better--let's finish the one we're on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, okay, got it.
MS. NAKAHATA: Yeah, 'cause if I can ask for your indulgence. When I say about
developing incentives and this is why we had asked that we look at all the
different land use categories together. There are opportunities in which runoff
from urban or rural areas could be used by agriculture. And if, you know, designs
are done correctly, what is currently a problem could end up being a benefit. So,
as we do this, there's going to be needed a complementary section that recognizes
these opportunities because, I think, we have enough golf. I don't golf and it's
not because of that, but, I think, we have enough golf courses. But if we can
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figure out different ways to handle the storm water that end up in beneficial ag
use it will be a win-win for everybody.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you so much. Members, any further questions for Mae? Mae,
thank you very much. Okay, Mr. Couch, let's go back to the one we're working
on 0 1070.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well it...
CHAIR BAISA: Did we vote on that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, we never even had a motion yet.
CHAIR BAISA: Never did vote. We don't have a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We never had a motion yet.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we need a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well for 1070, Madam Chair, I'll make a motion to
amend by striking the word "non-potable" whereby it would read "Support plans
and programs to develop additional sources of water for irrigation purposes".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: All right, we got a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. White.
Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, eight ayes, one Member excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: I guess now we're gonna want to go to the companion.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 1080, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I move that on Item 1080 that we strike--delete the
word "non-potable" whereby the action statement would read "Coordinate with
industry stakeholders to develop" alternate..."alternative sources of irrigation
water including wastewater reuse, recycled storm water runoff, and brackish well
water".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Very good. We have a motion by Member Hokama, seconded by
Member Couch. Any discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. For Number 1076.1, which is a new
one. I propose to change that to say "Support programs that control pests and
diseases that threaten agriculture".
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama? We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by
Mr. Hokama. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, you know, it says--the original says "Support
programs for vertebrate and invertebrate pest control", which, you know, may or
may not mean a lot to things. But I do know that, you know, I spent a lot of time
up on those pastures spraying fireweed --.
CHAIR BAISA: Uh-huh.
VICE CHAIR COUCH: --and that is not invertebrate or vertebrate--that's plant. So,
-

there are other types of pests besides just the vertebrate and invertebrate. So, I
would--well I put that language in there and, again, Mr. Raatz, if you're okay,
"Support programs that control pests and diseases that threaten agriculture". I
think that's broad enough to incorporate all the numerous things we have that
affect agriculture right now.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Couch, for English. We appreciate it. I think we're all
harking back to our classes about invertebrates and vertebrates, but, you know, it
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is a little too limited. I agree with you. Members, further discussion? Seeing
none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries, eight eyes, and one Member excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Any more amendments in this particular section? Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: 1078, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: You know, since the basic action is, is as I, as I've
been made to understand, is part of the current State Water Code. I would like us
to consider rewording it by saying "Coordinate with the State Department of
Agriculture in the development of an Agricultural Water Strategy, and incorporate
an agricultural component in the Water Use and Development Plan". 'Cause I
think we're going to need some communication and some coordinate effort with
State departments to make this really move forward in the future.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Is that a motion?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, I make that a motion.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Member Couch. Any
further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
-49-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 5, 2012

COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.

CHAIR BAISA: Any other amendments proposed for this section? Seeing none, all
those in favor of the main motion, as amended, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? The motion carries, with eight ayes, and one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Members, we have come to the end of the Agricultural Land Use
Section. And what, what is before us. . .by the way, the Chair, would like to
thank you very, very much for the wonderful progress we've made today. This is
how we need to go, guys, if we're going to get to the end of this. We are now on
Rural Land Use. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair, and I'm assuming you're wanting to
go to the text since we haven't done the text?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, sir.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I move to approve the text in the clean copy of the Land
Use Section under Rural Areas from Page 7-10 to 7-14.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: All those. . .let's see I have a motion by Mr. Couch and a second by
Mr. White. Mr. Couch? Members, any amendments or proposals that you have
in regards to the text? Yes, Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, it's not so much an amendment. I just would
like the viewing audience and all the Members to hear a section or a sentence
that's really important, because come, come property tax time and come other
times, people are complaining about this. So just for the Rural Land Use, this is
an important sentence that I just want to put out there that says "Reduced levels of
service are not only a key characteristic of the rural lifestyle, they are important to
the aesthetic and environmental objectives in the countryside". Reduced levels of
service--that's part of the rural lifestyle. We keep getting testifiers come in here
and say hey how come we don't fire? Or how come we don't have curbs, gutters,
sidewalks in rural locations? And that's not--that, that's what rural is all about.
So, just got to remind the Members and the public that, that's, that's what rural is.
So, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: But...Mr. White, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Was that a motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No, just a comment.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would--I'd just like to point out that the picture --51 -
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CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --on Page 7-12 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --it says rural, large lot residential development pattern
Upcountry, Maui, Hawaii. And I believe that's out beyond Waihee. So, I don't
think there's any place in your district that looks like that.
CHAIR BAISA: Probably not. Planning, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was curious that where is that?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's Molokai?
MR. SUMMERS: Thanks for pointing that out.
CHAIR BAISA: I, I think...
MR. SUMMERS: We'll, we'll make the adjustment.
CHAIR BAISA: We can substitute a picture that's appropriate, right?
MR. SUMMERS: Oh, yes, most definitely.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we'll leave that in your capable hands. Thank you, Mr. White,
for pointing that out. We definitely don't want to give false impressions about
what stuff looks like. Further comments on the text? Seeing none, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Page 7-11 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --second paragraph -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --where it says "Rural areas inherently possess a
lower set of standards". I, I, I would prefer "Rural areas inherently possess
standards that fit the character of Rural zoned areas". It's not a lower set of
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standards. You know, the standards fit the category and, I mean, if you're gonna
say compare it to like urban, of course, the standards is lower into some
perspectives. But I don't want it to make it seem that it's inadequate or not
appropriate. It fits the character of the, the zoning category is, is what I'm trying
to get at, Madam Chair. And so, I'm hoping we can find a way to state things that
is accurate and, and not make people feel that or then I should have, as Mr. Couch
says, curbs, gutters, and underground utilities in, in my rural subdivision kind,
kind of mentality. So, I just bring that up in that, you know, for me, this little--it
may be small but, for me, I think, it sets a tone that I would, I would prefer it to be
a little more accurate.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you like to suggest another way of saying that sentence?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would just say "Rural areas inherently possess set of
standards for infrastructure and public services that fit Rural zoned areas".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Or, or, or appropriate rural communities.
CHAIR BAISA: --we have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. White.
Comments? Mr., Mr. Couch, were you trying to saying something?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I, I wanted to make a comment on that one. I, I
understand what Mr. Hokama is trying to say. The only, the only issue is that we
have people who are used to urban services that decide to move out to the rural
area. So, we have to have somewhere in there that says hey look, it's not the
same. And, I guess, the next--the sentence I, I, I talked about and I pointed out is
enough to, to say that. But I just want to make sure that people are aware that it is
not the same. It's. . .it is, is a different set of standards than urban areas.
CHAIR BAISA: We encounter this a lot during budget discussions where people in rural
areas would like to have the same kind of services in the urban area. And I don't
think that it's a common understanding that it is different. So, maybe this is very
appropriate in this plan. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I, I thought I heard Mr. Goode at
one time mention, you know, if it doesn't fit the, the regular standard that there is
a term that they use, but I forget what was.
CHAIR BAISA: Sorry, I don't recall. Maybe, Planning?
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MR. SUMMERS: Could be flexible design standards.
CHAIR BAISA: Flexible design standards.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAR BAISA: Mr. Hokama, does that help you at all in, in coming up with wording?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I would -CHAIR BAISA: Let, let's take...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --I would prefer that Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's take a look at what we're changing and see if we can re-word that
to include that. Planning, can you help us with the re-wording?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, I think the first sentence could be revised to say "Rural areas
commonly possess a more flexible set of standards for infrastructure and public
services". And then you can delete "urban areas". And then, I think, the next two
sentences qualify what that means.
CHAIR BAISA: Does that sound okay, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That sounds good, yeah. In fact, it kind of flows
within the paragraphs.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
recommendation. Thank you.

So, I would. . .I appreciate Mr. Summers'

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Summers. And the secondary, are you okay with that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Are there any other suggestions for amending or changing any of the
text? Mr., Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, on Page 7-12, Number 1, there's a number there where it
says "low impact development". This is where we were talking about--Mae came
up and we talked about the storm water. Trying to think if Planning can come up
with some language in here to say we can utilize some of that storm water as we
talked about in the Matrix in, in the agricultural area. Do you have any proposed
language 'cause this, this basically says get rid of it or, you know, but don't let it
go down country.
MR. SUMMERS: I think, you know, in the second to the last sentence in that paragraph,
one could add a clause at the end after "hydrologic disturbances" and to say
"encourages a decrease in land and hydrologic disturbances and the remaining the
water can be used for agricultural and other uses".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's my motion, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch. I need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: I have a second by Member Cochran. Further discussion? Yes,
Mr. Couch.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just, just a general discussion on something like this. There's
going to be a lot of things that happened in the agricultural text and matrices,
including --
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CHAIR BAISA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --transfer, transfer of development rights, et cetera, that if, if
they're in the Ag Section, and if we're going to transfer them out of the Ag
Section, we have to accept them somewhere else. So, things like that and this we
need to be cognizant of during this section.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We rely on our very capable Planning Department to help us stay
straight. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. It's still a little awkward. I think if we replace the term
"remaining water" with "storm water".
CHAIR BAISA: Can we jack that font up a little bit, Mr. Raatz? I'm sorry but it's kind
of small.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Exercise your eyes.
CHAIR BAISA: I told you guys I'm nearsighted.
MR. SUMMERS: I think that's close enough.
CHAIR BAISA: That's perfect. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's fine, that's a good amendment.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So, makers of the motion, you're okay with that?

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Any further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further tweaking we want to do in the text? Seeing no hands
flying up, all those in favor of passing the text, as amended, please say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Looking at the next set of Matrix
Items, I'd move to pass, excuse me, Matrix Items Number 1085 to 1099, which
includes the goal "Maui will have a rural landscape and lifestyle where natural
systems, cultural resources and farm lands are protected and development
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enhances and compliments [sic] the viability and character of rural communities",
and its first objective, policies, and actions.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Do we have a second to Mr. Couch's motion?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Second, thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. We have a motion by Mr. Couch
and seconded by Mr. Pontanilla. I'm sorry if I missed somebody who said
second--didn't get it. Okay. Moving on, Mr. Couch, any comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Madam Chair. This includes the current Planning
Director's recommendations as listed.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Members, any concerns? Anything you'd like amended?
Comments?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'd to speak in support of line number--gee--I just was
reading it. It's 10...1092 -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --allowing the use for mixed uses, including resident
within Business Country Town Districts. You know, we're going through an
update for Lanai and I would highly recommend those other rural communities of
Maui Island to maybe follow our lead, and to help develop those appropriate
standards and guidelines that fit those rural communities in protecting, enhancing
what makes them special and unique compared to others--sister rural communities
of our County. So, I, I believe, this is a tool that is working or can work even
better with additional improvements to each Regional Business Country Town
proposal that may be coming forward. But I would just like to say that it's a tool,
I believe, that will, that does work for this, for this County. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. It's interesting because that's how it used to be,
if you remember? You know, all the towns, we had stores and people lived over
stores, and we had doctors, and everything all in one place. And it, it all worked.
We didn't do cars.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: That's right.
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CHAIR BAISA: We didn't do cars 'cause we didn't have cars. Any other comments?
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, the Objective...Objective 1 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --where it says "Reduce the proliferation and impact of
residential development outside of urban and rural growth boundaries". It's my
understanding and, and from Bill 84 and Bill 53 that we aren't going to allow
development outside of our urban or rural growth boundaries. I. . .Planning
Department, can you kind of explain why you're saying "reduce the proliferation
and impact of residential development" when we shouldn't be allowing it outside
of the growth boundaries?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think the idea here was more related to ag subdivisions
and certain types of uses that can be permitted through our use process or use
permit.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So, is there a way we can most possibly...you know, oh gosh
that's yet another hornet's nest for other times, but just change that whole ag
subdivision?
MR. SUMMERS: Well that's, that fortunately that is covered in the ag policies that the
Committee just approved.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. I, I just would like stronger language there
and I'm not quite sure what kind of stronger language we could get.
MR. SUMMERS: The, the rural category if, if used responsibly can play a constructive
role in terms of taking some of the development pressure off the Ag district. So,
it's sort of a synergistic relationship between those two districts and we wanted to
recognize that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but we're, we're talking about the. . .both the urban and,
and rural growth boundaries that's...
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that, that is--that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I, I just was thinking about like 20111 is
like that. Would that be one of the things that can be considered outside of the
urban and rural growth boundaries?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, you know, that would be an example of a separate review
process where this could, could occur.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: How do we handle, how do we handle
Department of Hawaiian Home Lands?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, again, similar issue the most we can do as, as a County is to
encourage them to comply with County laws and ordinances and Planning
documents.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To help answer or add to Mr. Pontanilla's questioning, that
would be after we determine what we, what we want to do here. It would be up to
the future Councils to say, hey look, you can't do your 201H outside of the urban
growth boundaries or rural growth boundaries because it says so right here. Or
they may be able to do it by law but this is going to be a strong incentive or
indicator to future Councils to say no can.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm very sure that the GPAC and the Planning Commission that looked
at this before took that into consideration and came up with the idea that "reduce"
was appropriate because of all these other things we're talking about. Any further
possible amendments to the section that, that we were discussing, that's 1085 to
1099? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to approve Matrix Items
Number 10...I'm sorry, 1100 to 1109.1, which includes Objective 2 and its
associated policies and actions.
CHAIR BAISA: We need a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a second by Member White. We have a motion by
Mr. Couch, a second by Mr. White. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And, again, this includes any potential current Planning
Director's recommendations which it doesn't look like there are any in this group
of objectives, policies, and actions.
CHAIR BAISA: No, there are none. Any amendments the Members want to make or
any changes?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I have a questions, please, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Maybe the, the Department can help me, please? On
Line 1103 -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Mr. Summers, was it made clear what is the
authentic character of, of our historic small towns? I mean, you know, we using
language that for me is kind of interesting because authentic to what period? We
talking pre-corporate agriculture? We talking whaling? We talking before even
the missionaries? I mean what are we talking about authentic?
CHAIR BAISA: Tough question. Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: It's a very good point. I just wonder if we even really need the, the
term.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well and, and that's why I'm saying -MR. SUMMERS: I don't know that it brings value.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --in what frame of time you're looking at.
MR. SUMMERS: No, no, we deal with that on a daily basis. So, I don't know if that, if
the term "authentic" in this case just muddies the water.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, we talk a lot here about the character but we don't use the
word authentic. I think that's a problem. I think, Mr. Hokama, has a brought up a
very vital point.
MR. SUMMERS: 'Cause, I think, character -CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --really covers it. And authentic is a modifier isn't going to do
anything for us but muddy the water.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I, I would make a motion to delete the word
"authentic character" whereby the line would read "protect and support the
economic viability and historic integrity of Maui's small towns".
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Mr. White.
Discussion? Mr. Couch?

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 5, 2012

VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That also leads to what is historic integrity? Which portion of
history are we talking about? But I, I don't mind leaving that in there. It's just
that we gotta be careful on that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: If I may, may give a short comment? Part of. . .you
know, I, I understand Mr. Couch's concern--historic integrity. But when we go to
State Historic Preservation they're going to look at anything 50 years or older as
part of our historic preservation review. And, I think, we have enough rules and
regulation guidelines as well as working with the Department--Planning
Department since they have certified local government positions that we can
come to a reasonable agreement on what is the historic identity of our unique
communities -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --and, and that, and I would, you know, I'm gonna
assume and that we are going to take into account the community that's being
discussed as well as the old families that can actually say we've been here
100 years and we know what is the historic identity of our town. And, and, I
think, that will help us move this forward. I don't know if Mr. Summers would
agree with that or not.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Absolutely agree with that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: You know, we have historic buildings and there's processes to decide
what is and what isn't already so it's kind of already been set.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: It's not as nebulous as authentic. Further comments on the proposed
amendment? Seeing none, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes and one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Number 1107 and this goes along
with what we were talking about--the storm water. I would like to add the
following words at the end of the sentence before the period -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --"and potential irrigation uses". I think--I'd just like to see it
written down to see if that fits.
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White. Any
comments, anybody? Planning, anything? No? Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: We support the recommendation.
CHAIR BAISA: You support? Okay. Seeing no comments, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, one Member
excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further amendments to this section?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: One question, please, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To, to the Planning Department, on Line 1109, either
Ms. Bosco or Mr. Summers, can you share some comment on what procedures
and standards that are currently not required--was, was the discussion done
whereby this proposal to develop and adopt appropriate procedures regarding
review of development in County rural zones came about, please? Because we do
have a process--a review process currently so I'm wondering if they gave
additional ideas or concepts that we currently are not doing that was presented in,
in the discussion, please?
MR. SUMMERS: I think the idea was two-fold. Okay. This concept is--has been
discussed within the framework of the conservation subdivision design tools and
the clustering tools that are out there. There's also been a lot of talk in the Ag
district about public review of Ag subdivisions. So, I think, the question is should
there be similar procedures for development above a certain threshold in the rural
district?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, in a sense we are gonna be asked to, to like create
a public referendum if a private property owner can do a rural development if, if it
goes over a certain size or capacity?
MR. SUMMERS: No, I think, it, it gets back to some of the policies that we have here
where we're talking about the types of development standards we're using. It
may be, it may be that projects above a certain threshold would be subject to
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public review. It, it would really depend on how ultimately the Council wants to
implement such a policy. It could be very specific with very detailed
requirements or it could be much broader. It's, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I, I appreciate your comments,
Mr. Summers. You know, 'cause, you know, for me, sometimes I would think a
thousand, four-lot subdivision development next to, you know, adjacent to each
other is worse than oneEI 2,000 unit subdivision whereby we condition it. We, we
get our impact assessment squared away and whatnot and overall, for me, area
gets a better overall comprehensive review and benefit package then that thousand
individual four unit subdivisions that don't go through this process but the
cumulative impact is now more negative than positive. So, I'm not keen it only
need be for big developments. If you can appreciate my perspective at this time.
MR. SUMMERS: Oh, yeah, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Summers. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further comments, Members? Seeing none, all of those in--yes,
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sorry. Back to 11-03 or 1103. Just want to get a sense from
the Planning Department at, at what point--we were talking about small towns--at
point does a small town become an urban area? It could because we have the
potential of incrementally growing possibly. This small town all of a sudden
becomes an urban area. Is there anything we can do to minimize that potential?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, I think, there's a lot we can do in terms of how we site plan.
This Maui Island Plan provides an important framework in that we can ensure that
we separate communities so they don't grow together. Oftentimes it's the level of
service and the infrastructure that we bring into a community that ultimately will
lead to urbanization, whether it be wastewater systems, central water systems, and
the like. So, a combination of infrastructure and overall mass and scale.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do we need more language in here for that or is this the
accumulation of all this?
MR. SUMMERS: I think, I think, I think this is sufficient.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: Ultimately we're going to define that through how we do the growth
boundaries.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: And, and then further define it through the community planning
process.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one quick follow-up on Mr. Couch's area of, of
concern. Currently though do we use like some of the Federal definitions of like
USDA on what we consider rural communities as, as part of how we view the, the
size and scale of what changes from a rural to a more urban type of community?
MR. SUMMERS: No, not at this point--not at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay, okay, thank you for your response,
Mr. Summers.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Seeing no further comments, all those in favor, say aye.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight ayes, one Member
excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Hokama, Mateo, Pontanilla, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Victorino.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: And that takes us to the end of the Rural Section. Members, we have a
choice here. We can begin the Urban or would we like to call it a day? The Chair
will leave it up to you.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I, I would suggest we stop there because this one
is going to be another long one that we have to discuss. So, I would encourage
the Members to read the text and come up with their changes and then...
CHAIR BAISA: And study the Matrix -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And study the Matrix.
CHAIR BAISA: --for our next meeting. Chair would like to thank all of you for a
wonderfully productive and cooperative afternoon. We got quite a bit done today.
Thank you very much and I'd like to thank the people who came to testify and I'd
like to thank the Staff and the Administration representatives. Thank you very
much for being here today and for all of your good work. This meeting is
adjourned. . . .(gavel). . .

ACTION: DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.
ADJOURN: 4:00 p.m.
APPROVED:
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